

To:
Rural Fire Community Families & Friends

From:
Alan Thompson, NZ Liaison Officer (Field)

Re: 
Victoria Deployment  for 9th - 11th January 2007

Welcome to the 3rd newsletter of the second deployment to Victoria.   First of all I would like to thank Angie Rodgers for undertaking the role of NZ Liaison (Field) until I could rejoin the 2nd NZ Fire Fighter contingent on the 8th of Jan.  I see that Angie has been busy already with a couple of newsletters reporting on the activities of the two task forces including some pictures.  I trust that I can keep up the high standard that Angie has set!

As I write up this edition the power to the building (town?) has failed and I am lucky to have my Laptop with a fully charged battery to be able to work on.  The local electricity network has been under considerable pressure over the last week or with the progression of the fires into the areas where the transmission lines run.  This poses problems for both fire fighters and supply authorities.

For the fire fighters, the risks include arcing from the power lines to earth (or a vehicle) due to the high level of ionisation and smoke particles in the air.  The fire fighters take great care when working any where near these transmission lines and do not approach them if they are is smoke logged.   The supply authorities also have problems with the potential for the lines to arc over.  Their systems will normally (and automatically) try to restore power three times after any form of short circuit.  In a fire situation this can be disastrous and result in great danger and the potential for more fires.  They therefore will disable the auto restore feature and may also reduce the voltage to a lower level (eg 66,000 Volts to 33,000 volts) to avoid such potential problems.  This however results in network capacity issues and a loss of power may require extended manual procedures to restore power in the event of a failure.

In our building (and the Operations Centre) limited functionality is continuing.  Radios have battery supply and staff are out in the car park now trying to get the standby generator up and running.  However due to associated control systems, there is no building ventilation, water supplies are disrupted and toilets stop working, etc!  I presume even the coffee machine isn’t working?  Life can be really tough at HQ, I think I will see if I can get a job on the fire line.

Include at the end are some photos of the fire camp here at Orborst.  This is where around 70% of the NZ contingent are based.  The other five teams under the leadership of Bryan Jensen (DOC Canterbury) are based to the north east at Omeo and are working in the Swift Creek area.

9th and109th Jan

Swifts Creek Task Force

Taskforce 2 (TF2) spent these two days working on defensive strategies ahead of the predictions for an active fire behaviour day on Thursday.  This involved the usual routine of long hard days preparing control lines and burning out from these lines. 

The main work for the day continued in the Danes and Tambo Crossing areas.

Orbost Task Force

Similarly, for the six fire fighting teams working out of Orborst it was more of the same.  After some frustrations re availability of equipment and fire fighting vehicles two solid days of defensive work in the perimeter of the Boulder Creek fire were completed.  There was a general feeling with in the Operations management team that all that needed to be done was completed and there was a degree of optimism that this perimeter could now be held.  The IMT were keen to upgrade the fire from “Contained” to “Under Control Level 1”.  “Contained” basically means the fire is surrounded within an area.  “UC1” rates the fire as now controlled within that area but requires further active fire fighting work to deal with any re-ignitions, hot spots, etc.  The next level is “Under Control 2” which is to continue to patrol only.

11th Jan

Swifts Creek

Thursday (11th) was predicted to be a hot and windy day and that the fire had the potential to break out and run!   Task Force 2 were deployed into the Ensay and Brookville areas with their primary task as asset protection.  This is geared to working to keep the fire away from assets (eg private property, buildings, etc).  Once the fire gets to the asset, it is generally the role of the local brigade (the CFA) to work on the asset.

Whilst the wind didn’t quite get to the forecasters predictions, the fire analysts were pretty much on the money.  Once the hot winds arrived, the fire got up and ran.  All of the hard work undertaken at Dames and Tambo was quickly undone as the fire spotted well ahead over the control lines.  A big disappointment to the fire fighters after all their hard work but reflects the size and energy of these fires and the very challenging fire weather and fire behaviour conditions fire fighters are dealing with here in Victoria.   

The crews reported quite remarkable fire behaviour conditions with rates of spread of stubble and rank grasses in excess of 12 Km per hour.  Even short stubble grasses are burning with flame heights of 1 Metre.  Under these conditions Nathan Keoghan (West Coast) reported that the teams were simply unable to keep up with the fire once it began to break out.  

Within two hours Tambo Crossing had been burnt through and the fire was well into the hinterland heading in an East/Sth East direction towards Orbost.

The Swifts Creek task force put in a huge effort protecting assets around Tambo through this fire storm.  They reported one house where fire was on all sides and it took some quick back burning to save the house.  Another dwelling was not only of wooden construction, it had wood stacked up all around it!  The owners (and their guests from Melbourne) were understandably in a fair panic.  With their fingers crossed behind their backs, Task Force 2 reassured the panic stricken Victorians that there were some top Kiwi fire fighters on the job and they weren’t going to allow the fire to get to them!  A big Kiwi effort and a bit of luck kept the fire away from the house and all but a small amount of the adjacent stacked timber were saved.  It was reported that a lot of hugging and kissing was delivered to the “Kiwis” by a very relieved, grateful and somewhat emotional lady owner.  

After all this excitement it is still expected the TF2 will continue to be tied up in the Swifts Creek area for quite some time yet.  There is a lot of work to be done yet to make the area safe and to ensure the ongoing protection of the assets in the area.

Orbost

TF1 were on their scheduled Rest Day during this busy day for the other teams.  With accommodation at a premium in all areas close to Orbost, we were lucky to find a lodge with basic accommodation and services about 90 min drive south towards the coast. TF1 were joined on the rest day by the IMT personnel including both the day and night shifts.

We travelled there Wednesday night and were greeted on Thursday morning by a very smoke logged vista!  The winds had swung to the North/Nth West and this bought the hot wind and the smoke our way.  This took a little explaining to the fire fighters and IMT as it looked like we actually hadn’t got away from the fire at all and worse still, we seemed to have positioned ourselves directly in line with it.

The smoke somewhat curtailed any outdoor activities at the lodge so a bus was quickly organised to take the teams into the nearby town of Bairnsdale.  A couple of hours were spent strolling around the town and some shopping.  By noon the temperature had soared to around 37 deg C.   A side tour back to the lodge in a non air conditioned coach was only just tolerable in the heat.  

A BBQ style lunch was followed by a launch cruise out onto the local lake.  By this time, the wind had swung to the South/Sth East and the temperature had plunged to a very comfortable 19 degrees.  The launch trip took us across the lake for 45 min to a sand spit.  From there it was only a few minutes to walk over to the beach and to gaze out into Bass Straight.  This is also referred to as the “Big Blue Fire Break” by the fire planners with some predicting that the will be the only control line that may actually stop this fire!
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Friday 12th
I had planned to drive up to Swifts Creek after our Rest Day to spend some time with TF2.  It was clear by early afternoon that the fire activity was such that it was unlikely that I would be able to get through on the Alpine Road.  I decided however to head up to the turn off to see if I could hook onto the end of a convoy.   At the Check Point I was advised that there was no chance of getting through in the next few days so it was back to Orbost until the road re-opens.

A few photo of the Fire Camp at Orbost last night to give you an idea of where TF1 are based.
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Situation Information

The total fire size is now in excess of 1 million ha in total burnt.  The current T Shits available show a pictorial of the State of Victoria with a caption “How do you like your State Cooked, well done or char grilled?

The fire in Boulders Creek is expected to be declared Under Control (2) by this weekend.

Weather

11th Jan: 38 Deg C around 3pm, down to 16 degrees overnight.  Humidity at 15% around 3pm.  S/SW winds 30 km/hr gusting to 40 km/hr

Friday -Sunday expected to be cooler but hot weather in the high 30s expected mid next week.

Additional Information

For further information on the fire, you can view the DSE website www.dse.vic.gov.au  and follow the links to Fires and Other Emergencies. This will give an overview of what is occurring with all the fires in Australia.

Teams & locations:

	Bolder Creek fire

Based at Orbost


	Swifts Creek

Based at Omeo



	Incident Management Team

Kiwi TF1   

Leader: Kevin Ihaka

Crews:

· Wenita Forest Products

· Forest Protection Services

· WPI Forestry

· Waimea Rural Fire District 

· P F Olsen & Co

· NZ Forest Managers


	Kiwi TF2 

Leader: Bryan Jensen

Crews:

· Southern RFA

· Timberlands West Coast, Keoghan Farms, Fulton Hogan, Dispatch Foundry, MG Marketing

· DOC New Plymouth, Palm nth, Mangaweka

· DOC Turangi, Taupo, Rangatiki, Rotorua Lakes area

· DOC Nelson/Marlborough, Motueka, Golden Bay, Rangiora, Waimakariri




Some hardy souls even took a dip in the “Big Blue Fire Break” to make sure there was nothing combustible on the bottom.  L to R:  Murray Johnstone (Northland), Ian Read (Taupo) and Darvi Henry (Northland).








Some of TF1 on the launch trip.





Members of TF1 checking out the water temp in the “Big Blue Fire Break”.


The view is out into Bass Staight.  The gloomy grey sky is the smoke haze and the effects of the southerly that arrived a few hours earlier can be seen.  3rd from the right is Rob Clark (Northland).  We washed him Wed morning and he seems to have shrunk even more?





The nightly ritual where the mechanics come in around 10pm and spend the night cleaning and servicing the vehicles.  The biggest single problem is the dust that gets into everything (even my camera lens).  Air cleaners need attention almost daily.





A view of the “Tent City” and Kiwi Street where the fire fighters are camped.  To the rear are some of the CFA pumpers waiting to roll out and the smoke from the fires.  To the left and out of picture are the ablutions facilities and the dining area.  These are the grounds of the local AFL club.
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